

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 13TH NOVEMBER 2006 AT 10.00AM
In the Chair:
Councillor S Blaney
Members Present:
Councillors O Black, W Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M McKeegan, O McMullan, C McShane, C Newcombe. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive



Mrs M Quinn, Director of Administration and Finance



Mr K McGarry, Tourism Development Manager





Mr T Stuart, Technical Services Manager





Mrs C Coyles, Member Services/Clerical Officer
06/23:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor M Black and McAllister.
Chairman’s Business

Picture Frame for Ballinasloe
Councillor Blaney informed members that explained that he had bought a picture to present to Ballinsaloe Council.

After discussion, 
Councillor Harding proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That the picture bought by the Chairman for Ballinasloe be approved and paid for by the Council.”
Congratulations

Councillor Blaney stated that he wished to express his congratulations to Cushendall Hurling Club for winning the Ulster Championships.
Northern Ireland Fire & Rescue Service – Draft Integrated Risk Management Plan
Councillor Harding explained to members that she had read an article in the newspapers regarding the proposal to reduce appliances in Ballycastle.  She stated that she felt that a letter should be sent to the Northern Ireland Fire & Rescue Service regarding the Draft Integrated Risk Management Plan and objecting to the proposal to reduce appliances in Ballycastle.

After discussion, this was agreed.
Corporate Plan Workshop
Councillor Blaney stated that a date for the Corporate Plan Workshop was required, and referred to a number of dates that were available in December 2006.

After discussion it was agreed that the Corporate Plan workshop would be held on 7th December 2006 at 10.00am.
06/23:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 9TH OCTOBER 2006 
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 9th October 2006, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 9th October 2006 be adopted”.
06/23:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 9TH OCTOBER 2006
Amendments to the minutes

Councillor McMullan stated that, at the meeting on 9th October 2006 he had said that the money for the laneway had not been allocated in the budget and that the extra money for the lighting would be provided by the Council.
Templastragh Graveyard
In reply, to Councillor McConaghy, the TSM stated that the Countryside Officer was in contact with the solicitor, although the application was still with the department.
06/23:04
DISTRICT HOUSING PLAN 2006/07 AND ISSUE OF AFFORDABLE/SOCIAL HOUSING
Councillor Blaney welcomed Stewart Cuddy Deputy Chief Executive, Frank O’ Connor Area Manager, Patricia Norris District Manager, Mona Conway Area Planner and Yvonne Montgomery Information Officer from Northern Ireland Housing Executive, Michael Sands DSD and Mr Adair from Planning Service.
Mr Cuddy, Mr O’Connor and Ms Norris presented their District Housing Plan for Moyle 2006-2007, which was circulated for member’s information.
Mr Cuddy explained that the purpose of the District Housing Plan was to provide Council with an overview of the Housing Executive’s corporate objectives, plans and programmes of action in each District Council area.
He explained that the main objectives were to deliver the decent homes standard, promoting independent living, urban and rural regeneration, promoting affordable housing, building a stronger community and providing better public services.

Mr Cuddy also stated that the Housing Executive had received reassurances from Government that they would be the main body for housing for the next few years.

He informed members that the Housing Executive would be working close with the District Council to provide affordable housing.
Mr O’Connor continued by stating that Moyle District Council required 65 affordable dwellings of which 40 were needed in Ballycastle and the remainder would be divided throughout Moyle with the exception of Mosside.
He stated that he would like to congratulate the local district office who had been successful in the Chartermark assessment and Councillor McShane for being an active member and for attending the Housing Executive meetings.

In reply to Councillor Harding, Ms Norris stated that Moyle do not have any Acceptable Behaviour Contracts within Moyle however there were some contracts in neighbouring Councils.
She stated that these contracts were very worthwhile, and pointed out that the people in question were not allowed back into the area.  However, Ms Norris explained that some of the neighbours were not willing to give evidence therefore the case was not very strong.
In reply to Councillor Blaney, Ms Norris stated that with regards to the issue of homelessness, landlords were reluctant to provide accommodation but that due to a lack of accommodation most people tend to stay with family or friends.
Co-ownership
Councillor O Black enquired about Co-ownership, she stated that people from the Moyle Area could not afford to buy their homes.  
He stated that the Northern Ireland Co-ownership Housing Association continues to assist those on low incomes to access the owner occupied housing sector.  He stated that pressure had been growing on the property value limits set for Co-ownership in many parts of Northern Ireland, reflecting both the rise in property prices and buy to let activity within the starter home market.  He explained that in Moyle the limit will increase from £102,500 to £115,000, however this will be reviewed every 6 months.
Mr Cuddy stated that the average house price for Northern Ireland as a whole rose from £86,754 to £113,235 and increase of £26,481 between 2001 and 2004.

The Housing Executive’s affordability index is based on a typical annuity formula used by mortgage lenders and based on three key variables: house prices, household incomes and interest rates.

Mr Michael Sands, Department for Social Development (DSD) stated that he felt that the co-ownership limit was sufficient for the year.

Councillor McMullan stated that he felt that that the co-ownership rates don’t reflect the bank rates and don’t take into account the rise in house prices.  He asked how beneficial the scheme has been in the Moyle area.
Mr Cuddy stated that it is not a big scheme and approximately only 3 homes have been sold this way this year.

Councillor Newcombe enquired how we are dealing with the problem, he stated that it feels like we are discussing these homes as a commodity.  It should be about attempting to home people properly.
Mr Cuddy stated that it is the Housing Executive’s job to provide social housing for residents.

Councillor McConaghy stated that the house prices in the Moyle area from 2001 have risen by 76.8%.  He stated that housing in the Moyle area is not affordable housing and that local people cannot afford to buy houses in their home towns.  He explained that people from other parts of Northern Ireland are buying homes in the Moyle area as second homes and wondered if we are denying the local people housing.

Mr Cuddy stated that he agreed with the comments made by Councillor McConaghy.  He stated that the Housing Executive are aware of this problem.  He explained that the Housing Executive affordability index is based on a typical annuity formula used by mortgage lenders and based on three key variable: house prices, household income and interest rates.  He stated that the model is designed primarily to assess changes in affordability over time and by location.

Social Housing Development Programme

Mr Cuddy explained that the formulation of the Social Housing Development Programme is a joint exercise between the Department for Social Development (DSD) and the Northern Ireland Housing Executive.  
The assessment of need does not only consider the number of applicants on the social housing waiting list for a given area, but also takes into account supply through re-lets, regeneration and redevelopment issues, latent demand test and local knowledge.

Settlement Profiles

Mr Cuddy explained that within Ballycastle District the total social housing waiting list increased by 19% and the number in Housing Stress by 29% over 2005.  Mr Cuddy explained that the Housing Executive examines housing need within Local Housing Areas (LHA’s) and a brief summary of settlements down to village level are included in the District Housing Plan.
In reply to Councillor McConaghy, Mr Cuddy stated that there are currently no new build schemes programmed for the Bushmills area, however this will be reviewed annually.

Ms Norris explained to Councillor McConaghy that she has a number of houses that have been offered to people on the waiting list however, they are turned down due to various reasons.

Councillor O Black stated that she did not agree with the Social Housing scheme, she stated that we are asking developer to build social housing within certain areas.

Mr Cuddy stated that there is nothing that we are disagreeing with, it is increasingly difficult to afford your own house, however the Housing Executive do need sites in order for this scheme to work.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, Mr Cuddy stated the Housing Executive are currently looking at the Ramoan Road site and are actively pursuing this area.
Councillor McMullan enquired if there was anyway to speed up the Disability Grant Scheme as there had been significant delays.

Mr Cuddy stated that these will be processed more quickly further down the line, however the current grant is adequate.
In reply to Councillor McKeegan, Mr Cuddy stated that it is very difficult to get land in Cushendun due to PPS14, however there is a clause where Housing Executive can overrun if there is a need.

Mr Sands stated that the cost of land makes it very hard to buy, he stated that if there is a piece of land they would like to purchase they would normally go head to head with the developer over it.

In reply to Councillor McShane, Mr Cuddy stated that the land at Ramoan Road would be ideal to accommodate a mixed faith development.  He stated that there are currently 10/15 units for mixed faith development which is why the Housing Executive are looking for more land.
Councillor Graham enquired if there was a maximum price they put in for a piece of land.  Mr Cuddy explained that it would depend on the total cost indicator.
At this point Mr Adair, Strategic Planning Department was invited to speak.
Mr Adair, thanked Council for this opportunity to speak with them.  

Mr Adair explained that PPS12 and PPS14 where prepared by the Regional Department, however if it is the job of the Planning Department to implement these.
An important element within PPS12 is the reservation of land for social housing.  The planning service will give consideration to the social housing need identified through Housing Needs Assessment (HNA) and should seek agreement with the Northern Ireland Housing Executive regarding sites to be zoned for social housing in Development Plans. Where development plans have not provided land to meet social housing , DOE Planning Service can apply Policy HS2 (a development control social housing policy within PPS12) with respect to individual planning applications.
Mr Adair explained that the Housing Executive are keen to have this implemented and look at ways in which it could be amended.  He explained that the planning service have to be specific in how it would apply across the board and with the ongoing John Semple review the policy would have to work alongside it.
Mr Adair explained that the planning service need to have a definition of what affordable housing is and they are properly equipped to take forward affordable and social housing.  Therefore they are awaiting the outcome of John Samples report.

Councillor O Black stated that young families are unable to build on land owned by their parents, and asked if the Planning department are looking and ways in which to make these policies more lenient.
Mr Adair explained that there are a lot of rural dwellings in which people won’t live in and then there are families who want to live beside each other on their land.  He explained that there were 8000 responses to the PPS14 policy, and that the regional department are currently still looking at the draft, so there maybe some changes.
Councillor Graham explained that there are a lot of derelict buildings around the countryside and wondered why they could not be replaced.  He stated that there must be some way to look at these but was not sure what would come out of the final document.

Councillor McCambridge stated that a number of derelict housing is inaccessible which is making it harder for owners to fix the building up.

Mr Adair enquired if the Council had made consultation on the PPS14 document.
Councillor McMullan stated that Council had indeed made a response but that they had not received anything back.
Mr Adair stated that several thousand responses where received on behalf of PPS14 and that they will be considered prior to the final draft.

Having answered members other queries, Councillor Blaney thanked Mr Cuddy, Mr O’Connor, Ms Norris, Mr Sands and Mr Adair for their presentation to Council.
06/23:05 
TOURISM DEVELOPMENT / RECREATION MANAGER’S REPORT 
The Tourism Development Recreation Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
GCVC Tourism Award
The TDRM stated that at the Northern Ireland Travel & Tourism Awards Gala held at the Slieve Donard Resort & Spa on 13th October 2006, the Giant’s Causeway Centre received the award for ‘Best Northern Ireland Visitor Attraction’.
Councillor McConaghy wished to congratulate the Giants Causeway Visitor Centre on winning this award.

Minicoach Co. Ltd
The TDRM informed members that Minicoach Ltd Belfast regularly visited the Giants Causeway and that an accommodation was reached whereby the drivers of the company could use the car park as a drop off/pick up point.
He stated that they had ongoing problems with the company and that there had been a number of incidents, he informed members that the most serious being when one of the car park attendants was injured, due to a Minicoach driver ignoring proper procedures for vehicles entering the car park.

The TDRM recommended that Council supported a management recommendation not to allow Minicoach Co. Ltd to drop off and pick up on Council property and may only use the car park if the appropriate fee had been paid.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McShane and resolved,

“That Minicoach Co. Ltd would not be allowed to drop off and pick up on Council property at the Giants Causeway unless the appropriate fee had been paid.”
Ballycastle Museum Summer Season
The TDRM stated that the Museum had 2820 visitors during July and August 2006, he explained that the museum had been staffed by Rosemary Black who had supplied a report on the operation over the summer.

Councillor Newcombe enquired if an admittance charge per person could be considered.

In reply, the TDRM pointed out that most museums were free to the public and if a charge was initiated there could be a drop in numbers visiting the museum.
Councillor McMullan stated that he felt the museum was too busy for one person to be working them.
The Clerk informed members that risk assessments would be taking place for these and other premises and that these issues would be discussed during this stage.

Causeway Coast and Glens Tourism Partnership
The TDRM referred to the minutes of the Management Committee meeting which had been circulated for information.

In reply to Councillor O Black, the TDRM stated that he would investigate why the Heart of the Glens festival was not included in the Causeway Coast and Glen’s brochure.

This was agreed.

Causeway Coast and Glens Heritage Trust
The TDRM referred to the minutes of the Trust meeting which had been circulated for information.
After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,

“That representatives from the Northern Ireland Tourist Board would be invited to a future Council meeting to talk about the Tourism Master Plan and where the funding was coming from.”
Core Funding for Causeway Coast and Glens Heritage Trust
The TDRM stated that a letter had been received outlining the benefits of Trust membership for Moyle District Council and requesting that Councils consider an increase in funding from £5,745 to £10,745 for 2007/2008.
After discussion,

Councillor Newcombe proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,

“That the core funding for Causeway Coast & Glens Heritage Trust would be increased by £5K for 2007/2008.”

Loughiel School of Dancing

The TDRM stated that an application had been received from Loughiel School of Dancing requesting the hire of Sheskburn for a concert on 3rd, 4th, 10th and 11th February 2007.
After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That the Loughiel School of Dancing be permitted to use Sheskburn House for a concert on 3rd, 4th, 10th and 11th February 2007.”

Request received from Dundarave Residents Group
The TDRM stated that a letter had been received from Dundarave Residents Group expressing their concerns regarding the quality of the changing facilities at Dundarave.

After discussion, it was agreed that plans for changing facilities at Dundarave would be brought back to Council.

Correspondence received from Mosside Football Club
The TDRM stated that further to a site meeting at Mosside regarding Mosside Football Club and a representative from the Ballymena Intermediate League, Council had received recommendations and a copy of IFA regulations with regard to criteria for Intermediate Grounds 2007.
The TSM stated that at present there was no money in the budget, but it could be assessed and the time frame for these improvements be investigated.
In reply to Councillor McShane, the TDRM stated that the lease would not allow the club to apply for any type of grant.

After discussion,

Councillor Hartin proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That costings would be brought back to Council regarding Mosside Football Club in order for them to comply with IFA rules for intermediate football.”

Moyle Sports Awards 2007
The TDRM informed members that the Moyle Sports Awards will take place on Saturday 2nd December 2006 at 7.00pm in the Marine Hotel Ballycastle.
After discussion, it was agreed that a table would be booked for Moyle District Council at the Moyle Sports Awards on 2nd December 2006 and that nominations would be considered at the next Council meeting.

Access to Runkerry Beach via Sand Rodden

The TDRM stated that a request had been received from the Giant’s Causeway & Bushmills Railway that due to increase number of vehicles causing serious health and safety implication in relation to the level crossing at the Sand Rodden, that the gates on both sides of the crossing should now be padlocked.

The TSM recommended a collapsible bollard would be best placed at the level crossing at the Sand Rodden.

After discussion, it was agreed that a collapsible bollard would be placed on vehicular access to Runkerry Beach via the Sand Rodden crossing at Ardihannon.

Blue Fag Beach and Marina 2007
The TDRM stated that an application had now been submitted to ENCAMS for Blue Flag status 2007 for Ballycastle Marina and Ballycastle Beach.
He reminded members that there were restrictions regarding dogs on the beach while the Blue Flag was being flown and if Council were in breach of the Blue Flag criteria the Flag would be removed.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That the dog bye-laws would be considered again taking into account the blue flag criteria.”

After further discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,


“That Tourist Development / Recreation Manager’s Report be adopted.”

06/23:06
TECHNICAL SERVICES MANAGER’S REPORT
The Technical Services Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Councillor McShane and McConaghy left the meeting at this point.
Cushendall Environmental Improvement Scheme
The TSM stated tenders for Cushendall Environmental Improvement Scheme had been returned.
He informed members that the lowest tender received was from Hugh Griffen & Sons Limited with a tender price of £111,178, and that Whittaker & Watt and WH McEvoy Limited had investigated the tender and found it to be correct.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That  Hugh Griffen & Sons Limited be appointed to undertake work in respect of the Cushendall Environmental Improvement Scheme.”

Councillor McConaghy returned to the meeting.
Enhanced CCTV coverage, Ballycastle Seafront

The TSM informed members that due to the increased vandalism and following the introduction of PTZ CCTV camera on the roof of Sheskburn House to provide coverage at the seafront area.  He stated that an additional CCTV camera was required to provide 100% coverage, the additional cost of this camera had been quoted at £3,618.
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the additional cost of a further PTZ camera at the seafront area.

In reply to members queries the TSM informed members that the individuals regarding the vandalism at Quay Road had been charged.  He stated that they had admitted to the offence and had received a juvenile caution.
Councillor McCambridge stated that this gets the message out that if caught vandalising on CCTV they will be prosecuted.

Councillor McShane returned to the meeting.

The Clerk stated that the Council were actively working with the PSNI and Moyle Community Safety Partnership with the possibility of linking to the Council system and the more CCTV the Council had the more coverage there would be of the town.

Overflow Car Park at the Giant’s Causeway Visitor’s Centre
The TSM stated that following Council’s recent planning application E/2006/0286/F in respect of a proposed 200 car overflow car park at the Giants Causeway Visitors Centre, a letter had been received from the Planning Department requesting additional information in respect of the application namely; an Archaeological Impact Assessment to be prepared to identify the potential impacts of this proposal on the archaeological resource of the application site, demonstrate the landscape impact of the proposal, the issue of the proposal being contrary to the Joint Ministerial Statement on grounds of premature to the draft Northern Area Plan and an amended block plan to include proposed gates should be a minimum of 5.0m from the edge of Runkerry Road, clearly show the existing hedge / fence to be removed in order to provide visibility splays, the existing field access to be closed up and should be shown on the plan and drainage should be provided at the proposed access to prevent surface water running onto the public road.
The Clerk advised that Whittaker and Watt had stated that taking into account the production of the above requested information it was likely to delay the application by several months and cost a considerable amount without any indication of a successful outcome from the application.  It was suggested that it may be better to withdraw the application so as not to have any planning history on the site.
After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,

“That Council’s planning application ref E/2006/0286/F in respect of a proposed 200 car overflow car park at the Giant’s Causeway Visitors Centre be withdrawn.”

Purchase of 2nd Hand Refuse Collection Vehicle

The TSM stated that following the unsuccessful tender in April 2006 for the purchase of a 2nd hand refuse collection vehicle, it was agreed to re-tender for the same later in the year.

He stated that inquires indicated that at least two companies may be in a position to submit tenders for a 2nd hand refuse collection vehicle which was likely to meet with Council’s requirements.

After discussion, it was agreed to re-tender the purchase of a 2nd hand refuse collection vehicle.

Disposal of Surplus Vehicles
After discussion, it was agreed that the following vehicles, 1 no VW Transporter Caravelle Crew Cab pick-up, registration number RDZ8011 and 1 no Citroen Berlingo Light Van, registration number UIW 5895 would be disposed of via public auction.

Greener Glens Recycling
Councillor O Black explained to members that the Greener Glens Recycling group had made significant savings to the Council and that they are already over their target figures, but they required to be paid on a quarterly basis.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That the contribution money for Greener Glens Recycling would be paid quarterly in arrears and the final figure would be held at the end of the year.”
Tory Island, Donegal County Council
The TSM explained that David Friel, Recycling Officer with Donegal County Council had approached Moyle District Council Recycling Officer in regards to a joint focus on the NWRWMG islands’ recycling between Rathlin Island and Tory Island.  He explained that the proposal was to travel to the Aran Islands off Galway to assess the Island recycling and waste needs and how they had included reuse of crushed glass in road works and composting of all brown bin materials.

After discussion it was agreed that Tony Stuart, Technical Services Manager and Eilish McCormick, Recycling Officer would attend a meeting regarding a joint focus on the NWRWMG island’s recycling between Rathlin Island and Tory Island.
After further discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the Technical Services Manager’s Report be adopted”.

06/23:07
REPORT FOR ADMINISTRATION AND FINANCE DEPARTMENT
The Report for Administration and Finance Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Voluntary Contributions

The DFA stated that requests for Voluntary Contributions had been received from Bushmills Out of School, First Steps Parent & Toddler Group, North West Mountain Rescue Team and Knockmoy Fold Residents Association.
After discussion, it was agreed that these groups would be granted a voluntary contributions of £100 each.
Implementation of Management Structure
The DFA recommended that Council go into committee.

After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

The DFA stated that following Council’s adoption of the new structure, BIS had now confirmed the following job evaluation results:
Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services

P10

Head of Development






P07

Head of Tourism Development and Recreation



P07

Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement



P07

Head of Technical Services






P07

Head of Building Control






P07

These were agreed.

Councillor McConaghy enquired if all heads of department should be on the same point on the scale.

After discussion,


Councillor McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,

“That all officers go to the top of the appropriate agreed scale, subject to the local government auditors approval.”

The meeting continued out of committee.

Woodvale Toilets, Bushmills
The DFA stated that a letter had been received from Valuation and Lands Agency stating that the open market value of the Woodvale Toilet Block had been assessed at the sum of £15,000.
Councillor McIlroy stated that people visiting the centre of Bushmills would benefit from these toilets being re-opened.

Councillor Graham and Hartin agreed with these comments.

The Clerk explained that there would be a cost implication as Council would be maintaining two sets of toilets in the Bushmills area.
Councillor McKeegan left the meeting at this point.
After discussion, it was agreed that costings would be brought back regarding the maintenance of Woodvale Toilets, Bushmills.
Ballycastle United Football Club
The DFA stated that a letter had been received from Ballycastle United Football Club asking Council to consider their request to purchase the soccer facilities at Quay Road.

Councillor McConaghy stated that other clubs had to have access to the facilities at Quay Road and if it was sold to Ballycastle United Football Club this may not be the case.
The Clerk stated that this was part of a public facility and that, if granted, it may result in other similar requests.
After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,

“That Ballycastle United Football clubs request to purchase the soccer facilities at Quay Road be rejected.”

Gortaclee Road/Middlepark Road Storm Sewer, Cushendall
The DFA informed member that a letter had been received from the Valuation & Lands Agency regarding a sewer pipe laid through land belonging to Council at Middlepark, Cushendall.

She stated that the compensation in final settlement arising from the laying of this pipe had been assessed at the sum of £300.

After discussion it was agreed to accept the sum of £300 in final settlement of the sewer pipe laid through land belonging to Council at Middlepark, Cushendall.

Land Adjacent to Fisherman’s Path
The DFA recommended that Council go into committee.

After discussion,


Councillor Harding proposed,


Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

The DFA outlined a request to purchase the area of land adjacent to the Fishermans Path.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That the land adjacent to Fisherman’s Path would not be sold.”
Single Status
Sandra Kelly, Human Resource Manager (HRM) summarized the job evaluation process and the key principles of single status within Moyle District Council.  She also explained that there had been six Awareness Sessions organised with Belfast City Council (BIS) for members of staff.
The HRM stated that updated and completed job description should be returned to the Human Resource Department by the 31st December 2006, she stated that job evaluation interviews would be scheduled to commence with BIS from 1st February 2007 and the results would be forwarded to Council by the 1st April 2007.
Councillor O Black enquired if all staff job evaluation have an effect on their salary and grade.
The HRM stated that until the job evaluation interviews had taken place there was no way of knowing the cost implications.

The Clerk explained that the process could work out costly, but explained that every Council were currently going through the same process.

Impact of Revaluation on the District Rates
The DFA informed members that on 7th November 2006 she had attended a conference on the impact of revaluation on the District Rates.  She explained that if the new rating system had been introduced in April 2006, Moyle District Council would have lost resources to the tune of £36,542, and that there were four other councils in the same situation.

The DFA stated that she had drafted a letter to David Hanson MP regarding the negative impact of the revaluation on the ratepayers of Moyle and wished to find out if this could be forwarded to Mr Hanson.

After discussion, it was agreed that the letter regarding impact of revaluation on the District Rates would be sent to David Hanson.

Addendum to Administration/Finance Department Report

Transfer of Land
The DFA stated that a letter had been received from Malcolm McNaughton regarding the transfer of land in townland of Clogher North, dated 9th January 1978.  She explained that the letter stated that this land had recently been converted into a coach park and in view of this requested Council to consider payment for change of use, as required from clause 8 in the ‘Particulars and Conditions of Sale’ document.
The DFA stated that the VLA had valued the land and recommended a consideration of £1000 for the proposed amendment to the agreement.

After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That £1,000 for the proposed amendment to clause 8 in the ‘Particulars and Conditions of Sale’ document would be paid to Mr Malcolm McNaughton.”
Equality
The HRM stated that work had been ongoing within the Council to ensure compliance with the statutory requirements in relation to the promotion of equality of opportunity between people of different religious belief, political opinion, racial group, age, martial status or sexual orientation; between men and women generally; between people with a disability and people without; and between people with dependants and people without.

The HRM stated that there were new additional statutory requirements for January 2007.  She explained that under Section 49A of the Disability Discrimination Act 1995 public authorities when carrying out their functions must have due regards to the need to promote positive attitudes towards disabled people and encourage participation by disabled people in public life.
She informed members that under Section 49B of the Act the Council also had a duty to submit to the Equality Commission plans showing how it proposed to fulfil the disability duties in relation to its functions.  She stated that this plan must be submitted to the Equality Commission by June 2007, and that Council must have undertaken a two month consultation process therefore the plan must be completed by April 2007.
The HRM also stated that in light of the new additional statutory requirement, it was proposed that neighbouring authorities be contacted in order to identify if Council could share an Equality Officer to ensure compliance with statutory duties.
After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That in light of the new additional statutory requirement for promoting positive attitudes towards disabled people and encouraging the participation of disabled people in public authorities that Council contact neighbouring authorities to identify an Equality Officer to ensure compliance with statutory duties.”
Postage Charges
Councillor McCambridge enquired if there had been any changes with regards to postage costs since the new postage prices.

The DFA stated that she would have this matter investigated.
Councillor Hartin left the meeting at this point.

Land Lettings

The DFA recommended that the land lettings at Burnbrae and Carrowreagh Road would be approved under the normal November terms 2006-2007.

This was agreed.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,



“That the Finance and Administration Report be adopted.”
06/23:08
BOUNDARY COMMISSIONERS PROVISIONAL RECOMMENDATIONS – INITIAL DISCUSSION
Councillor McMullan enquired if a Special Council meeting could be held to discuss these recommendations.
This was agreed.
06/23:09
UPDATE OF TOILET FACILITIES IN BALLYCASTLE AND THE COST AND MAINTENANCE FOR THE MOYLE AREA.


(Requested by Councillor McCambridge)

Councillor McCambridge asked if an updated list of cost and maintenance for toilet facilities within the Moyle Area could be brought back to Council the next time in the Technical Services Manager reports.
After discussion, this was agreed.

Councillor Harding left the meeting at this point.
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the TSM explained that the windows at Rathlin toilets were sealed for security reasons and that building regulations stated that mechanical ventilation was required in the building.
06/23:10
REQUEST FOR RECEPTION IN MAYORS PARLOUR FOR ANTRIM HURLING TEAM
(Requested by Councillor McShane)
Councillor McShane stated that she would like to request a reception in the Mayors Parlour for the Antrim Hurling Team.

The Clerk referred to the decision made at a previous meeting which stated that all sports achievements during the year would be forwarded for the Moyle Sports Advisory Committee.
It was agreed that this should be referred to the Sports Advisory Committee.
06/23:11
PLANNING ISSUES REGARDING REPLACMENT DWELLINGS IN RURAL AREAS AND PPS14
(Requested by Councillor McCambridge)
Councillor McCambridge asked if Council would write a letter to party leaders asking them to give serious reconsideration to PPS14 and to look at replacement dwellings within the Moyle area after the return of the Assembly.

After discussion, this was agreed.
06/23:12
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Confederation of European Councillors.  To be held in Killyhevlin Hotel, Enniskillen, Co. Fermanagh on Friday 8th December 2006 from 9.00am.

There were no nominations for this conference.
06/23:13
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

The Clerk stated an application had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 for the following:

Application for transfer of Liquor Licence for O’Connor’s Bar, 7 Ann Street, Ballycastle.

There were no objections to the above application.

06/23:14
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

There were no documents for signing and sealing.
06/23:15
CORRESPONDENCE

Letter dated 11th October 2006 from The Planning Service regarding criteria for determining ‘exceptional benefit’ when assessing planning applications.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,

“That a letter would be sent to the Planning Service regarding criteria for determining ‘exceptional benefit’ – how came to the decision given no criteria and asking if review of all cases in past 5 years.  It was also agreed to write to NILGA regarding this matter.”
Letter dated 18th October 2006 from Northern Ireland Local Government Association regarding proposals for modelling NILGA’s future. 

After discussion, it was agreed to invite representatives from NILGA to hear the proposals for NILGA’s development.
Letter dated 19th October 2006 from Northern Ireland Office Devolution and Legislation Division regarding Government’s discussion paper on devolving policing and justice. 

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.
Letter dated 20th October 2006 from Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety regarding Northern Ireland Autism Act. 

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 23rd October 2006 from Roads Service regarding decriminalised parking enforcement. 

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 25th October 2006 from Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety regarding Review of Public Administration: Location of Headquarters of New Health and Social Services Organisation. 

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 26th October 2006 from RPS Planning & Environment regarding proposed Runkerry Development, Bushmills. 

After discussion, it was agreed to write a letter to RPS Planning & Environment stating that Council still remain in support of the proposed Runkerry Development, Bushmills.

Letter dated 30th October 2006 from TCI Renewables regarding proposed wind farm development at Moyarget. 

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 1st November 2006 from Northern Ireland Fire & Rescue Service regarding Draft integrated Risk Management Plan 2007/2008 – A Consultation Document. 

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Email dated 3rd November 2006 from Elvira Escudero regarding a meeting to demonstrate the new social, economic and cultural realities of Sarjevo. 

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Other Correspondence/Reports circulated

Northern Ireland Housing Executive – Places for People Review of progress 2000-2006. 

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Northern Ireland Housing Executive – Rural homes and people: A review of housing executive rural housing policy 2006. 

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Rivers Agency – Your guide to the Drainage Council for Northern Ireland.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Correspondence/Reports not circulated

Centre for Young Policy Studies.  Handle with Care: An investigation into the care system.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Department of Regional Development.  All Ireland Free Travel Scheme for Older People: Final Report on the Public Consultation and Draft Equality Impact Assessment.  October 2006.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Department of Regional Development.  Article 8 Adoption of Streets provided under Article 32 Agreement proposed development off Leyland Road.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Driver and Vehicle Licensing Northern Ireland (DVLNI) Consultation Document – Proposals which will place a duty on drivers of licensed private hire vehicles to carry guide, hearing and other prescribed assistance dogs.  October 2006.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Equality Commission for Northern Ireland.  Report on the Implementation of the Section 75 Equality and Good Relations Duties by Public Authorities Based on Public Authority Annual Progress Reports.  1st April 2004 – 31 March 2005.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

National Trust, The.  The Disposal of Heritage Assets by Public Bodies. 

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

North Eastern Education Library Board Report on Ballycastle Nursery School. 

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Northern Ireland Housing Executive 35 years of Housing, A collection of photographs.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Northern Ireland Policing Board.  Northern Ireland’s District Policing Partnership Quarterly Magazine DPP News.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

06/23:16
ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Giant’s Causeway Visitor Centre
The Clerk explained that he had just received a letter from Mr Ciaran McGarrity, Department of Enterprise, Trade and Investment.  
The Clerk stated that Mr McGarrity is writing to seek Council’s agreement to the following: the design layout of the new centre as presented to Council on 1 November, the use of the Moyle Council field (in front of the Causeway hotel) for temporary visitor facilities during construction, the use of some of the Moyle Council field in front of the Causeway Hotel as a coach drop off point for the new visitor centre, the use of the new Moyle Coach Park in Bushmills (opposite the Bushmills Inn) as an overflow car/coach park for the new Centre. 

After discussion, it was agreed in principle to the following proposals for Giants Causeway Visitors Centre: the design layout as presented to Council on 1st November 2006; use of Moyle Council Field for temporary visitor facilities during construction; use of some of Moyle Council field in front of the Causeway Hotel as a coach drop off point for the new visitor centre; use of the new Moyle Coach Park in Bushmills as an overflow car / coach park for the new Centre.

The meeting concluded at 3.00pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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